VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 20 February 2003 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman for items 1-24) 

Professor Margaret Buck

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling 

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Sir Terence Heiser

Mr Paul Ruddock 

Mr Jonathan Scott (Chairman for items 25-30)

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE 

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Ms Gail Durbin, Deputy Director, Learning & Interpretation, V&A (paras 1-5 only)

Ms Susan McCormack, Head of Contemporary Programmes, Contemporary Team, V&A (paras 6-11 only)

Ms Helen Jones, Planning Manager, V&A, (paras 19-24only)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting Trustees had the opportunity to view a range of recent acquisitions from the Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics and Glass Department.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.
Apologies had been received from Rick Mather, Peter Rogers and Marjorie Scardino.  David Anderson was unable to be in attendance.

ON-LINE MUSEUM

2. Trustees received a Powerpoint presentation from Gail Durbin on the progress of the On-Line Museum.  The structure of the site was outlined as follows: 

i. Homepage.  New features included:

· A ‘what’s new on the website’ button.

· A microsite for the Art Deco exhibition.  Phase 1 of the site was being installed.  The use of online booking was increasing.  For Previous exhibitions 30% of tickets sold in advance were sold through the web.  Phase 2 would be available once the exhibition was open and would include 360o views of objects and a virtual tour.  Phase 3 would see the microsite moved to the past exhibition section.

· Links to details of current events such as the Snap Happy.

· A monthly e-newsletter which 37,000 visitors had signed up for.

ii.
The navigation bar on the homepage had links to the following sections: 

· Visiting contained three levels of information such as opening times, location, events and exhibitions, branch museums, facilities and resources.
· Exploring contained most of the information on the V&A collection.  The structure needed to be reviewed as the increase in content had made it harder to navigate.  It included information on past exhibitions, the British Gallery interactives, databases, stories about individual objects, opinions on-line, information on the Days of Record and images on-line.  The Lafayette Photography Studio database and a full list of V&A publications would be added to the section. 

· Learning included information on the learning opportunities offered by the Museum for adults, community groups, families, people with disabilities, schools and teachers, students and lecturers and young people.  Visitors enjoyed taking part in on-line projects, for example, many visitors had posed on a replica of the Christine Keeler chair and the images were available in this section of the site.  A learning portal for students had recently been added to this section and a Tudor site for schools was being developed in collaboration with the Public Record Office.
· Supporting contained details of the Friends of the V&A, volunteers, how to help and fundraising campaigns.
· Shopping.  80% of visitors to the V&A shop site accessed it through the main V&A website.

3. 
Reports on the use of the e-mail newsletter provided information on how the site was being used.  The results showed that visitors liked special offers and interactive elements.  This information would be used to develop new sections of the site.  3,000 visitors had given the Museum information about themselves via the website and the majority were interested in the Contemporary Programme.  To create new sections, templates were used and a secondment system was in place where staff from other V&A departments learnt basic web skills.  It was likely that the Funding Agreement target of 1.5 million visits would be met, although there were a few problems with the software used to collect statistics.  

4. Future developments included:

· Culture Online.  A funding application had been submitted in collaboration with Channel 4 and Ultralab.

· Curriculum Online.  More content for the National Curriculum would be provided.
· Access to Images.  10,000 images would be put on-line by the end of March.
· Online ticketing.  More work needed to be done.
· Membership benefits.

A web development strategy would be produced and a management review would be undertaken on the relationship between the On-Line Museum, the NAL and the Intranet.  A content management system needed to be implemented and the speed of the service and the design of the site would be improved.  More interactive and participatory elements would be developed and further work would be done on identifying user needs.  In the future the website would reflect the rich and diverse resources of the V&A, support the needs of the Museum to publish and make accessible its collections and services and assist the varied needs and learning styles of its many audiences. 

5. In discussion, it was noted that the On-Line Museum needed a huge commitment from the V&A to keep the site up-to-date.  It was felt that the Museum needed to improve the navigation of the site and speed up online access.  It was explained that the On-Line Museum team was currently investigating a number of different ways to speed-up on-line access to the site.  A suggestion was made that the homepage should have a prominent banner encouraging visitors to donate to the Museum.  Although the current content was excellent, it was felt that more work needed to be done on the design and branding of the site.  On the Access to Images project, it was pointed out that there would be around 250 words about each image and eventually there would be an efficient searching method.  The images being put on the website had been chosen by the curators but were based on existing digitised photography.  It was noted that as the Masterplan projects developed, resources on the new displays would be added on-line.  It was highlighted that, the Museum’s application to Culture Online concentrated on stories about objects and so demonstrated the different ways that objects could be looked at.  It was pointed out that the V&A was a member of AMICO, the Art Museum Image Consortium, which allowed web users to search through 120,000 objects from 30 different museums.

CONTEMPORARY TEAM ANNUAL REPORT

6. Trustees received a Powerpoint presentation from Susan McCormack on the highlights of the Contemporary Programme during 2002 and some of the projects planned for 2003/04 and beyond.  She explained that since the last presentation in 2002, she had become the Head of Contemporary Programmes and Susan Lambert had devoted herself full-time to the Word & Image Department.

7.
On the programme for 2002, she reported that the Contemporary Space had been completed on time and under budget and had been launched in April 2002 with the exhibition Milan in a Van.  This exhibition, which had showcased the best new product launches from the Milan Furniture Fair, had been popular with the Creative Industries, design students and young ‘cool’ Londoners and had attracted a great deal of press interest.  Subsequent exhibitions held in the space had been:
· Cinema India: the Art of Bollywood.  This exhibition had showed the V&A’s collection of historic posters alongside the work of contemporary artists who had been inspired by Bollywood.  It had coincided with the launch of a V&A book on the same subject and had tied in with a wider UK Bollywood season including events at the V&A’s partners, Selfridges and the British Film Institute and the opening of the Bombay Dreams musical.  The Museum had benefited significantly from joint marketing and press initiatives.  The exhibition had encouraged a cross-cultural interest in the V&A’s collections and had been accompanied by a lively education and events programme.  It had won the BBC Mega Mela Arts award.  

· Rewind: 40 Years of Design and Advertising from the D&AD Awards.  This exhibition had generated a generous number of acquisitions, successfully attracted the Creative Industries to the Museum and increased the profile of D&AD to a wider audience.  The Museum was currently discussing how it might maintain its relationship with D&AD. 

· Snap Happy Days.  This 9-day photographic workshop/exhibition, taking place currently in the space during the February half-term, was a collaboration with the Learning and Interpretation Department.  The Museum had worked with the BBC to produce a companion documentary and a linked V&A/BBC web project.

Other highlights of the rest of the 2002 Contemporary Programme had included: 

· Friday Late Views.  Too many visitors had attended these events and there were plans to scale down the attendance in 2003; bigger events would take place in the Garden.

· Digital Responses.  In collaboration with the London Institute, 15 digital artists featured in monthly displays and trails.

· Fashion in Motion.  This event was now managed by the Furniture, Textiles and Fashion Department and bigger and better shows took place quarterly rather than monthly. 

New projects included:

· A new lecture series on Sunday afternoons called Architecture and …. which was organised in collaboration with the RIBA as part of the Architecture for All programme.

· Unpacking Design where influential and up-and-coming designers revealed their design.

8. She explained that the Contemporary Team worked like a creative agency relying on a variety of ways to achieve the Programme including collaborations with specialist organisations and individuals, commissioning proposals and projects from internal and external curators, artists and designers and through the Team generating exhibitions, events and programming themselves.  The Programme was delivered by a small team of five with support from many other V&A departments. 

9. On the future programme, she reported as follows:

· Second Unpacking Design: would open on 28 February 2003 and feature Matali Crasset, an influential French designer little known in the UK.

· Guy Bourdin: opening on 17 April 2003, would be the first retrospective exhibition of this highly influential French fashion photographer.  It had already attracted good press attention and there were plans for it to tour.  The exhibition would have an admission charge and it would complete the Canon sponsorship relationship.

· Zoomorphoic (18 September 2003 – 4 January 2004)  This exhibition would reveal how animal forms and new design technology had influenced modern architecture, creating an exciting new movement.

· Brilliant (February – May 2004)  The first UK exhibition dedicated to showcasing the best of contemporary lighting

· V&Audio (June – August 2004)  An invisible exhibition featuring a series of music and sound interventions throughout the Museum creating an interactive dialogue between the visitor, the V&A collection and the artist.

10.
She explained that the Programme now fitted in with the rest of the V&A Public Programme but it needed to continue to innovate to keep up with what was happening in the art and design world.  The two main objectives for the Programme over the next few years were to continue to promote the V&A to the public as a contemporary institution and to build the impact of the Contemporary Programme, and other related V&A activities, in the lead-up to the opening of the Spiral.  To achieve this, the V&A needed to continue to produce innovative content, develop the web element of the Programme and to boost the V&A as a major site for debate about contemporary culture.  She pointed out that the Contemporary Space was only available until 2005, after then it would become the new Renaissance Gallery.  During the next year consideration would be given to the future location of the Contemporary Programme between 2005 and the opening of the Spiral.

11.
In a brief discussion, it was suggested that an installation could be put in the entrance lobby to draw visitors’ attention to the Contemporary Space before they passed it and entered the Dome.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

12.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 20 February were agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

Margaret Buck joined the meeting during this item.

13.
The Castlereagh Inkstand.  Deborah Swallow reported that it was hoped that the Minister for the Arts would announce publicly the allocation of the object to the V&A in March or April.

14. Two Photographs by Man Ray – Noire et blanche (1926).  Deborah Swallow reported that Dr Herbert Molderings’ report had confirmed the Museum’s concerns regarding the authenticity of the photographs and that they were in fact later prints.  As a result, the applications for funding to the NACF and the HLF had been withdrawn.  Trustees were invited to a seminar on authenticity by Mark Haworth-Booth on April 2.  It was noted that Dr Herbert Molderings planned to independently publish the report he had written. 

15.
Meissen Condor.  Deborah Swallow reported that the HLF had agreed to fund 75% of the purchase price of the object.  Further funding support to complete the purchase would be sought from either the Friends of the V&A or the NACF. 

16. 
Public Sector Information.  The Director reported that as the result of a successful campaign by the NMDC, the amendment to the EU Directive had been withdrawn.

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT
17.
Trustee Appointment.  The Chairman reported that Dame Marjorie Scardino DBE, had been appointed by the Prime Minister as a Trustee of the V&A for a period of four years from 7 February.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

18. 
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following additional points:

i. The Triple Exposure exhibition tour to a number of Spanish venues had been funded by the Fundacion La Caixa.
ii. The Boughton House Bed had been extensively conserved and was currently on display in the Raphael Cartoon Court.

iii. Resource had announced that the three English regions selected to spearhead the government-funded Renaissance in the Regions initiative were the North East, the South West and the West Midlands.

iv. The V&A planned to put in an application to the DCMS Strategic Commissioning fund.

v. It was hoped that a donor would agree to donate money for the refurbishment of the Islamic Gallery and for a travelling Islamic exhibition.

vi. The V&A was a member of AMICO, the Art Museum Image Consortium, and had hosted its Board meeting on 30 January.

vii. The Director had met with Susan Soros, the Director of the Bard Graduate Center for Studies in the Decorative Arts, Design and Culture, and it was hoped that two exhibitions from there would come to the V&A.  

viii. The Director had met with Jim Cuno, the Director of the Courtauld Institute, and there was a potential for the two organisations to work together if the Courtauld Institute went ahead with its plans to expand its teaching to cover the decorative arts.

ix. There were concerns about the pattern of complaints from the public about Restaurant Associates.

V&A FUNDING AGREEMENT 

Quarterly Report on 2001-2 to 2003-4 

19.
Trustees received a presentation from Ian Blatchford on the Quarterly Report on 2001-2 to 2003-4, copies of which had been circulated for the meeting.  He reported that the Museum was performing well against nearly all of the targets, in particular visitor numbers at the Theatre Museum had recovered since the previous year and the V&A had done well against the target for long-term sickness.  A new method for calculating the percentage of collections available electronically had been introduced and the figure was now more cautious; however, it was doing well against the target and was expected to meet it in the early months of the next financial year.  He reported further that Helen Jones had done an interesting study on how other national museums performed against their Funding Agreement targets and on their calculation methods. 

New Agreement for 2003-4 to 2005-6
20. Trustees received a Powerpoint presentation from Ian Blatchford and Helen Jones on the new Funding Agreement for 2003-4 to 2005-6.  They reported that DCMS had set targets for three years in its Funding Agreements.  However, the final year of the Agreement became the first year of the next one and so they overlapped and, in theory, the end was never reached.  If circumstances changed during the period of the Agreement, the targets could be revised with the agreement of DCMS.  On timing, the draft Funding Agreement would be returned to DCMS by 25 February, the final version would be presented to Trustees at their next meeting on 13 March and the new Agreement needed to be signed by the end of March.  In comparison to the current Funding Agreement, the new one had only half the number of the core performance targets.  These targets were informed by the DCMS Service Delivery Agreement targets as the figures were used by DCMS to make its bid for funding to the Treasury.  Through the Funding Agreement, the V&A hoped to demonstrate to DCMS what it could achieve if it had more resources.  The new core performance targets were as follows: 

i. Total number of visits 


The DCMS had suggested a target of 2.5 million visitors for 2003-05 and 2.6 million visitors for 2005-06.  The Museum proposed to reduce this figure to 2.3 million for all three years for the following reasons: 

· There were no firm reasons to expect a continued increase in visitor numbers at the V&A.

· It was questionable whether the general increase in museum visits could be sustained.

· During the period of the new Agreement, development work would take place at South Kensington and the Bethnal Green Museum of Childhood and later at the Theatre Museum and, although launches would attract attention, there would also be closures and interruptions.

· It was likely that the V&A would lose jurisdiction over the Wellington Museum during the period of the new Agreement.

ii. Number of visits by children 
DCMS had suggested a target of 370,000 child visitors for 2003-04, 380,000 for 2004-05 and 400,000 for 2005-06.  The Museum proposed to change these figures to 370,000 for 2003-05 and 380,000 for 2005-06.  This meant that the proportion of children in relation to the proposed total number of visits was similar to that suggested by DCMS.  Other factors that the Museum had taken into consideration when revising the figures were the development work at the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green and the contribution that the Wellington Museum currently made to the total number of visits by children. 

iii. Number of venues in England to which objects from the collection are loaned.


DCMS had suggested a target of 250 for 2003-04, 270 for 2004-05 and 300 for 2005-06.  The Museum proposed to change these figures to 270 for the Funding Agreement period for the following reasons: 

· In comparison to other national museums, the V&A currently loaned a high number of objects.

· The Registrar’s Department was currently operating at capacity.

· The Museum would maintain lending to the rest of the UK and abroad. 

· Loans were demand-led to a degree. 

iv. Percentage of UKC2DE visitors to achieve an 8% increase in the 2002/03 baseline.


The Museum proposed to set numerical targets for each year rather than having a percentage increase by the end of the period of the Funding Agreement as suggested by DCMS.  The figures the Museum proposed were 175,000 for 2003-04, 180,000 for 2004-05 and 184,000 for 2005-06.  These targets represented growth as a proportion of the total number of visitors as well as in absolute numbers.  The targets had been derived directly from the 2002-03 estimated outturn which had been used as a baseline.  The Museum would use the best data i.e. a combination of MORI data on individual adult visitors and data collected by the Learning & Interpretation Division on schools and college groups. 

v. Number of website visits.


The Museum agreed with the targets proposed by DCMS.  The definition for the target was currently imprecise and there was an inconsistency in the counting methods between DCMS sponsored bodies.  The Museum was confident that it could meet the targets using its current counting methods.  

vi. Number of “children” in organised education programmes both on-site and off-site.


DCMS had suggested a target of 225,000 for 2003-04, 250,000 for 2004-05 and 275,000 for 2005-06.  The Museum proposed to change these figures to 210,000 for 2003-04 and 220,000 for 2004-05 and 230,000 for 2005-06 for the following reasons:

· Learning events were currently operating at full capacity. 

· The Museum planned to continue running events aimed at other audiences. 

· There were plans for new educational facilities at the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green from late 2005. 

· The proposed targets represented a substantial rise in numbers.

· The possible loss of the Wellington Museum and the development work at the other branch museums would affect the figure.

The Museum currently measured all learners and this target was a new one.  The targets assumed the Theatre Museum was fully operational, but if it was not, there would be a reduction in the figure towards the end of the Funding Agreement period.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & V&A ENTERPRISES LTD
21.
Bethnal Green Museum.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 24 January.

ii. Phase 1 development scaffolding was down.

iii. The Teddy Bear exhibition would open on 29 March.

iv. A profile raising event, ‘An Evening of Celebration’, would take place on 1 April.

v. The Committee had considered the exhibitions programme after phase 1 of the development plan. 

vi. The issue of Trustee representation on the Committee needed to be addressed.

vii. It was hoped that the result of the application to the HLF for phase 2 of the development plan would be known in the summer.

22. 
V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The Board noted that:

i. The Company had met on 12 February 2003.  

ii. Retail had had a very strong year, most recently with the Versace shop where the spend per head was greater than that for Art Nouveau.  The new exhibition shop was due to be handed over to VAE on 24 February and it would then be dressed for the Art Deco exhibition.

iii. Publications had had a strong year, with shop sales up 25%, home trade up 29% and export up 21%.  The USA continued to be a tough and disappointing market.

iv. Licensing was struggling, especially in the USA, and re-negotiations were taking place in Japan to take control of the V&A brand.  

v. Corporate Events had had problems but had recovered at the end of the year.

vi. The Picture Library was currently being re-organised and modernised and it would move fully to VAE from the start of the next financial year.

Rob Dickins left the meeting.

V&A FUNDING AGREEMENT (Continued) 

New Agreement for 2003-4 to 2005-6 Continued
23.
In discussion, the Board acknowledged the difficulty in meeting some of the targets suggested by DCMS.  It was explained that to achieve the target for the number of UKC2DE visitors, the Museum would need to ensure that exhibitions like Versace attracted diverse audiences.  There was concern that the full number of students visiting the Museum was not being captured.  It was suggested that the Learning & Interpretation Division should look at its priorities in relation to achieving the targets.  It was pointed out that, as part of the Masterplan, the Museum was committed to providing more room for educational facilities.  In addition, small tangible actions could be taken such as opening the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green on Fridays which would attract more visitors including school groups and C2DE visitors.  It was noted that the new Funding Agreement contained fewer numerical targets and it therefore only produced a partial view of what the Museum did.  The Museum would continue to capture the data that DCMS no longer set as Funding Agreement targets as they were both useful internally and reported to DCMS in a separate annual reporting stream.

24.
The Board agreed that Management should forward the draft of the new Funding Agreement to DCMS for approval by 25 February, as outlined in the presentation.  It was noted that the final version would be submitted to the Trustees at their meeting on 13 March. 

Paula Ridley left the meeting

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & V&A ENTERPRISES LTD (Continued)

25. 
Collections.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 5 February.

ii. The Committee had agreed to defer a decision on the proposed acquisition of a 7th century Buddha until issues of authenticity, provenance and funding had been resolved.

26.
On Proposed Major Loans by the Museum, the Board, on the recommendation of the Committee, approved the loan of the following objects:

i. 41 Objects from the collections for the NACF Centenary Exhibition at the Hayward Gallery, London, and, in addition, the loan of the Becket Casket to Canterbury Cathedral.

ii. Venus Anadyomene marble figure by Antonio Lombardo for the exhibition Titian’s ‘Sacred and Profane Love’: Love and Marriage in Renaissance Venice at the Kimbell Art Museum, Fort Worth, Texas.

ii. 
David Garrick drawing by Edward Edwards, from the Forster Bequest, for the exhibition Every Look Speaks: Portraits of David Garrick at the Holburne Museum of Art, Bath.

iii. Studies of Horses pen and drink drawing by Jacques Callot, from the Dyce Bequest, for the exhibition Florence into the Baroque: Drawings from British Collections at the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, P&D Colnaghi, London, and the Walker Art Gallery, Liverpool.

iv. The Highland Drover’s Departure oil on panel by Sir Edwin Landseer, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for the exhibition Exiles and Emigrants: Epic Journeys to Australia in the Victorian Era at the Birmingham Museum and Art Gallery.
27.
The Board endorsed the Committee’s recommendation to increase staff access to the NAL by two hours each day, Monday to Saturday.

28.
Development.  The Board noted the Development Report, circulated for the meeting, and the following additional points: 
i. The Committee had met on 4 February.

ii. It was proving hard to find sponsorship for the Gothic exhibition.

iii. Eddie Davies had joined the International Council, which now had four members.

iv. Masterplan project sheets were about to be issued.

v. John McCaffrey would be returning to the USA for meetings with prospective donors.

29. Theatre Museum.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 5 February.

ii. The Committee had received a presentation on the concepts underlying the new designs for the Galleries.

iii. It was proposed to mount an exhibition of the History of the West End Theatre in October. 

iv. Lord Sainsbury had met with Baroness Blackstone to discuss the future of the Museum.

v. Margaret Benton would be retiring in April and it was for consideration how best to marke her departure.

Sir Christopher White left the meeting during this item.

30.
V&A Medal.  Trustees approved the principle behind the proposal in Jonathan Scott’s Paper, circulated for the meeting, and agreed that a small committee should be established to take forward the details, such as the type of object to be awarded.

John Rider 

March 2003
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